INTER-AGENCY TASK FORCE FOR DISASTER REDUCTION

THIRD MEETING

Geneva, 3-4 May 2001

SUMMARY RECORD and CONCLUSIONS

INTRODUCTION:

The Third Meeting of the Inter-agency Task Force on Disaster Reduction convened at the Palais des Nations in Geneva on 3-4 May 2001.  The meeting was chaired by Mr. Kenzo Oshima, Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Chairman of the Inter-agency Task Force.  Mr. Dennis Benn, Director of the ISDR Secretariat ad interim., served as Secretary.  The list of participants is attached (Annex II).

In his opening remarks, Mr. Kenzo Oshima underlined the importance of disaster reduction and the successful transition from IDNDR to the new ISDR programme for which he was responsible as Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs. He also noted that the Secretary-General of the United Nations had requested him to work actively in this field. The Chair went on to say that he was pleased with the increasing number of activities being carried out by the ISDR Secretariat and numerous partners within and outside the UN system in support of the objectives of the Strategy. He recognised that the tenure of Mr. Denis Martin Benn as Director ad interim of the Secretariat for ISDR had brought about decisive progress in the implementation of the ISDR programme and had contributed to much of its recent success. The Chair thanked Mr. Benn, who was to complete his assignment as Director ad interim on 7 May 2001, and wished him well for his return to the University of the West Indies.  

The Chair went on to announce that he had submitted to the Secretary-General his recommendations for the appointment of the Director of the ISDR Secretariat. Although he was not in a position to mention the name of the future Director until the last formalities were completed, the Chair confirmed that the appointment process would conclude in the very near future. He requested the members of the Inter-agency Task Force to provide their co-operation and support to the new Director. 

The Chair also informed the participants that he had forwarded to the Office of the Secretary-General the draft text of the report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of the ISDR, which included the review of the existing institutional arrangements. In this regard, he thanked the members of the Inter-agency Task Force and the relevant UN agencies and organisations for their collaboration in the elaboration of the report. In explaining some of the contents of the report, the Chair indicated that the continuation of the present institutional arrangements as well as the enlargement of the membership of the Inter-agency Task Force had been included among the recommendations made in the report.

In concluding his statement, the Chair said that during the internal session that had taken place earlier that day, the members of the Task Force had discussed means to increase the output of the Working Groups of the Task Force as well as the venue of the meetings of the Inter-agency Task Force. On this issue, the Chair pointed out that it was important that, at least for the time being, meetings of the Task Force continued to be held in Geneva. Other options may become possible in future, including the holding outside Geneva of relevant meetings of the Working Groups of the Task Force to allow for increased participation by national entities and other experts.

The draft agenda was adopted without changes (Annex I).

In his briefing on ongoing activities of the ISDR Secretariat, the Director of the Secretariat a.i. highlighted a number of issues pertaining to disaster reduction in general and illustrated some of the main activities of the Secretariat for ISDR since the previous meeting of the Inter-agency Task Force. He stressed that, unless aggressive measures were taken, by the year 2065 the economic cost of the impact of disasters would account for a significant proportion of global GDP, also in light of the indications contained in the report recently released by IPCC. This situation called for reinvigorated effort to promote conscious human action to reduce vulnerability in order to prevent disasters.

Turning to the focus of the recent work carried out by the Secretariat for ISDR, the Director mentioned the elaboration of the strategic Work Plan for 2001, and the participatory inter-agency policy implemented by the ISDR Secretariat in establishing co-operation links with UN agencies and organisations, governments, regional institutions and the Inter-agency Task Force. The ISDR Secretariat was also involved in the promotion of the conceptual integration of disaster reduction into the overall philosophy of sustainable development, in particular through the Rio+10 process. The Director also mentioned that the ISDR Secretariat had embarked on the preparation of an annual Global Report on Disaster Reduction, an outline of which was circulated to the participants. He informed participants of the ongoing elaboration of a strategy for backstopping by the ISDR Secretariat of the policy and advocacy functions of national ISDR platforms. Finally, the Director mentioned the strengthening of the ISDR Secretariat regional outreach to be carried out by establishing in other regions additional outposts of the Secretariat for ISDR, along the example of the Latin America and Caribbean office based in Costa Rica. In closing, the Director mentioned the ongoing activities linked to the 2001 public awareness campaign, which focused on the theme “Countering Disasters: Targeting Vulnerability”. 

SUBSTANTIVE DISCUSSION

Report of Working Group 1 (Climate and Disasters) 

The representative of WMO, the lead Agency of WG1, informed the meeting that the Group was continuing the work of the Inter-Agency Task Force on El Niño and was building its future work programme on two documents, namely the Scientific and Technical Retrospective of the 1997/98 El Niño Phenomenon, and the study on socio-economic responses to the phenomenon in 16 countries world-wide carried out by UNEP, NCAR, WMO, UNU and the ISDR Secretariat with support from UNFIP.

He said that the work of the Group was based on the understanding that climate events at the global scale can cascade down the time and spatial scales to weather events. There was, therefore, a need for an overall understanding of how conditions conducive to disasters can develop over all time scales. WG1 had finalised its membership and established three distinct areas of focus: (1) a sectoral review of climate monitoring systems; (2) continuing the work of the Inter-Agency Task Force on El Niño; and (3) reporting to the Inter-Agency Task Force on Disaster Reduction with regard to El Niño activities.

The first output was expected to look at who is monitoring the climate and who is using the information. Abundant information is available in various forms but it is typically selective and rarely comprehensive. For example, global information on temperature and precipitation may be of limited use if there are no means of linking it to local settings. The review will assess the possibility of filtering the information most relevant to disaster reduction in different sectors. In this context WG1 was carrying out further investigation on the flow of information from scientific and technical production centres, through interpretative centres, to the end-users, looking in particular at good practices and areas that need strengthening.  These processes can take place from a global perspective, through regional perspectives to a national or local perspective.

With regard to efforts to reduce the impact of particular El Niño events, the Group had approached different monitoring centres, with a view to producing authoritative statements on the current state of the El Niño phenomenon when warranted.  Such a statement was distributed to the Inter-agency Task Force as an example. In future, the Group would further explore how to increase the value added by these statements and to make them more readily available to members of the Task Force and to other interested groups.

A number of Task Force members linked the outputs of WG1 to relevant activities carried out by their organisations. In particular, Mr. Noda noted that the Outlook for Disasters in the 21st Century, and HABITAT mentioned the flood assessment initiatives being carried out in conjunction with UNEP. The representative of UNESCO suggested a greater involvement of IPCC in the work of the Task Force, either through participation in the meetings of the Task Force or as a member of WG1.

Report of Working Group 2 (Early Warning)

The representative of UNEP, the lead Agency of WG2, presented a review of the efforts to establish the Group, which had a late start. He informed that in March 2001 he had tried to organise a meeting of the Working Group in Rome, in the sidelines of another meeting. Eventually, a videoconference with only a few of the members was held instead. He acknowledged the support provided by the ISDR Secretariat including the preparation of a paper on early warning issues, which had been revised by the Group.

He went on to underline that science was not the only answer to the question of reducing the impact of disasters and that the socio-economic balance between North and South should be considered carefully. He also pointed out that issues such as global warming, psychological response to early warning and chemical spills were important and should be embodied in the early warning process. He mentioned that a very rich and sophisticated database on Early Warning existing within the UN system could be used as a resource.

He stressed the similarities existing in the work of WG2 and WG3 based on his attendance of the meeting of WG3 on the previous day. In the same vein, he said that some similarities were to be found also between WG2 and WG1, suggesting the idea that there was in fact room for rationalising the work of the existing Working Groups, as noted during the internal meeting of the Inter-agency Task Force.

In concluding, he stated that a detailed work plan would be drawn up in the next few months in close collaboration with the ISDR Secretariat and the members of the Inter-agency Task Force. The work would be carried out mostly over the Internet. However, he felt that there could be an opportunity to hold a meeting of the Group in conjunction with an upcoming African meeting on GIS.

Report of Working Group 3 (Quantification of risk, vulnerability and impact of disasters)

The representative of UNDP, the lead Agency of WG3, presented a review of the work of the Group and informed that most of the members of the Group had met on 2 May 2001 in Geneva. The meeting had two objectives:

· To share information on the Group’s priorities related to the ISDR programme with particular focus on tools for risk and vulnerability assessment;

· To elaborate a preliminary action plan.

Based on the above, WG3 envisioned the following outputs for the period 2001-2003:

· Information and documentation exchange through electronic means concerning ongoing initiatives and existing tools and methods for risk and vulnerability assessment;

· Develop indicators and models for incorporating risk and vulnerability considerations at the national and local levels (CCA, UNDAF, and also in co-operation with UNCHS);

· Review existing approaches to disaster impact assessment;

· Review experiences of application of risk, vulnerability and impact assessment to achieve disaster reduction.

For each output, WG3 would designate a focal point in charge of co-ordination, programming and management. UNDP would continue to ensure the overall co-ordination of the Group with support to be provided by the ISDR Secretariat. 

Proposals for the functioning of Working Group 4 (wildland fires) 

The representative of the Global Fire Monitoring Centre (GFMC) presented a proposal for the forming of WG4 and its possible areas of focus and a work plan. It was agreed that, as the convenor of this Group, GFMC would circulate to Task Force members a proposal for the initial composition of the Group with the support of the ISDR Secretariat.

WG4 was established at the second meeting of the Task Force, in October 2000, following the recognition of the need to establish an inter-sectoral platform able to address the issue of wildland fires, which have had a devastating impact in most parts of the world over recent years, both in terms of human and economic losses. WG4 envisaged to identify and concentrate on gaps of global and inter-sectoral nature requiring joint efforts by various UN and non-UN entities.

Against this background, the representative of GFMC illustrated a first proposal for the composition and the terms of reference of WG4. The Group should comprise a core group, composed of interested Task Force members, and a consultative group, composed of experts in the field of wildland fires, able to provide scientific advice and guidelines. A draft list of proposed members would be made available to the members of the Task Force in order to finalise the composition of the core group. The composition of the consultative group would be discussed at the first meeting of the core group. 

FAO and WMO supported the proposals and expressed interest in being closely involved.  The representative of FAO mentioned FAO's increased attention and enhanced efforts in forest fire management. He also informed the meeting about the decision of the International expert meeting on forest fire management, including the follow-up by FAO on the development of Plan of actions. In voicing his support to the proposals made, he stressed that WG4 needed to pay attention to existing programmes being implemented by operational organisations in order to seek complementarity. OAU, as well as Spain, emphasised the added value that WG4 could generate and asked for increased inter-regional co-operation in this domain. The representative of Germany stated that his government was ready to support the work of the Working Groups, but in order to be able to do so, he needed to understand the current shortfalls.

Framework for the Implementation of the Strategy

At its second meeting, the Task Force had considered the draft of the Framework document and agreed that this would be reviewed at the third meeting, after the inclusion of comments made by the members. In introducing the revised document, the Chair reminded participants that the Framework, which served as the basic guide for the implementation of the Strategy, is an evolving document for which the Inter-agency Task Force was seeking endorsement and ongoing review rather than formal adoption. The Chair pointed out that the Framework document had been mentioned as such in the draft of the report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of ISDR.

The meeting reviewed and discussed the draft submitted by the Secretariat. The document received general appreciation. Comments were made on specific issues, including the need to emphasise the importance of education at all levels and in particular in schools; acknowledge the role of land use management and planning also in relation to poverty; and give due recognition to the environmental aspects of disaster reduction. 

Based on consensus, the Inter-agency Task Force endorsed the Framework document with the provision that it would remain a flexible framework and a living document which the ISDR Secretariat would undertake to update in accordance with the comments made during the discussion. The document would also include a paragraph explaining its evolving nature. There was also consensus that the Framework would be brought to the attention of ECOSOC, through the appropriate ways, at its forthcoming substantive session in July 2001. 

Involvement of the scientific community in disaster reduction

The Director of the ISDR Secretariat introduced the relevant session document (TF3/3) containing a proposal for the possible establishment of an advisory body on science and technology. He explained that the document had been elaborated in consultation with some members of the Task Force to address concerns that the scientific community should play an increased role in the implementation of the Strategy. 

During the discussion that followed there was recognition of the need to continue involving the scientific and academic communities in the work of the ISDR. After considering various opinions on how to proceed, there was consensus that it was premature to establish a dedicated advisory body to this effect. The representative of WMO underlined the importance to continue to work to maintain a close collaboration with the scientific community on disaster reduction issues and stated WMO’s readiness to provide support to this end. 

Under Item 7 of the Agenda, the Director of the ISDR Secretariat briefed the participants on the launch of the 2001 annual disaster reduction campaign and introduced the relevant documents produced by the ISDR Secretariat (TF3/4). He also explained that annual campaigns helped shape the involvement of national entities in the work of the ISDR contributing to the generation of interest and support at the community level. He underlined that public awareness was an important element for developing a global culture of prevention.

Under Item 8, the Task Force considered session document TF3/5, containing the outline of an expanded and updated terminology on disaster reduction. The initiative to consolidate in one publication the large variety of definitions and concepts employed in the field of disaster reduction received support from the meeting and the ISDR Secretariat was invited to continue efforts in this direction, in consultation with the members of the Task Force. 

Under Item 9 of the Agenda, the participants discussed work to be done in the near future to advance the implementation of the Strategy. Among other matters, Task Force members and several observers agreed on the need to pursue the strengthening of the regional outreach of the ISDR Secretariat as well as the establishment by governments of national platforms for advocating the goals of the ISDR. On this specific point, the representative of OAU seconded the offer made by the representative of UNDP that the network of UNDP Resident Coordinators should be used to disseminate information related to disaster reduction, including information emanating from the Inter-agency Task Force. 

The representative of Japan expressed his satisfaction with the work being done by the ISDR Secretariat as well as with the substantive nature of recent Task Force meetings. He stressed, however, that the Working Groups established by the Task Force needed to increase their output and produce tangible results. He said that Japan might continue funding the ISDR if some concrete results were brought about soon. He concluded by saying that Japan, as a country subject to natural disasters, believed in prevention as a long-term policy. 

The representative of the Council of Europe drew attention to a special UN General Assembly session on children to be held in 2002, which could offer an opportunity for spreading the message of disaster reduction, based on the importance of education in developing a culture of prevention. 

FAO proposed that scientists might be invited to present specific topics relating to disaster reduction to keep the Task Force abreast of developments in this field. He mentioned the possibility to invite IGOS-CEOS to make the first presentation to the next meting of the Task Force. 

The representative of OAS/IACNDR made a statement on behalf of the members representing regional entities and organisations concerning the introduction of agreed criteria to select regional representatives for the Task Force. He stated that geographical considerations should apply in order to facilitate the participation of those entities representing a large number of countries in each given region. Furthermore, those entities selected to represent the regional interests on the Task Force should preferably have a “clear intergovernmental mandate to ensure true representation in the area of disaster reduction of the governments and their people”. Finally, regional entities called to be part of the Task Force should show “commitment to the objectives and goals of the ISDR”. The representative of OAS/IACNDR concluded by proposing that regional organisations having a global mandate in their regions, such as OAU and OAS, should not be subject to rotation. 

On this point, the Chair thanked the representative of OAS/IACNDR for his statement and said that, although the practice of the rotation was to be kept as decided earlier in the meeting, the criteria suggested would certainly be taken into account and the necessary flexibility would be applied.

Under Item 10, it was decided that the Chair would consult with Task Force members to define the exact dates of the next meeting of the Task Force, which should take place on 9-10 or 10-11 October 2001 to mark the celebrations of the International Day for Disaster Reduction.

CONCLUSIONS

The Chair provided the following summary of conclusions and decisions, which was endorsed by consensus by the participants.

TASK FORCE MEMBERSHIP ENLARGEMENT. The membership from UN agencies and organisations will be brought from 8 to maximum 14. These representatives will not be rotated by virtue of their global mandates. Similarly, the representatives from regional entities will be increased from 6 to 8. For this category, the rule of the rotation will be maintained with flexibility. This enlargement will not affect the category of civil society and NGOs, and will instead increase the overall membership of the Task Force. 

INCREASING THE OUTPUT OF WORKING GROUPS. Each WG will have a clearly stated result to achieve. The output of WGs will be increased by improving the support from the ISDR Secretariat and by removing the limitations to their composition and number of members. The expansion of the membership of the WGs will allow for increased participation of experts and increased input from several institutions.

It was also agreed that for each given term of the Task Force (2 years) the total number of WGs would not exceed 4 and these will be reviewed at the end of each Task Force term. 

It was agreed that there is potential in trying to hold meetings of the WGs outside Geneva in order to involve national constituents and more scientific knowledge.

The Task Force received and endorsed the work plans presented by the various working groups.

In addition, the following suggestions should be taken into account:

1. WGs should provide regular progress reports to the ISDR Secretariat for dissemination to Task Force members and feedback;

2. Incite the use of electronic communication means in the work of the WGs, including Web interfaces, video-conferencing and tele-conferencing;

3. Mobilising financial resources to support travel, consultancy work and publication of results. In this respect donor contributions will be sought;

4. Incorporate the work of other existing inter-organisational committees which may focus on related issues;

5. Ensure the involvement of the ISDR Secretariat in the substantive work of the WGs;

6. Undertake regular reviews of the work of the WGs to ensure that they are advancing the work of the Task Force itself.

INVOLVING NATIONAL ENTITIES IN THE WORK OF ISDR. It was agreed that it is of paramount importance to continue efforts to involve the relevant national actors in the implementation of the Strategy, including by promoting the establishment of national committees for ISDR in countries where they do not yet exist. The ISDR Secretariat is encouraged to continue its efforts in this regard.

FRAMEWORK FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE STRATEGY. The Task Force endorsed this document as the basic guide for the implementation of the Strategy, subject to necessary modifications which the ISDR Secretariat was requested to make in consultation with the members of the Task Force. The Framework constitutes a living and evolving document, which will be subject to periodic review taking into account changing needs in the field of disaster reduction.

The Task Force also agreed that the Framework would be brought to the attention of ECOSOC and UN General Assembly in the appropriate way.

INVOLVEMENT OF THE SCIENTIFIC COMMUNITY IN THE WORK OF ISDR. The Task Force felt that at this stage of its work it is premature to proceed with establishing a separate advisory group on scientific and technical matters. The ISDR Secretariat will study possible alternatives for ensuring adequate involvement of the scientific/academic community, in consultation with Task Force members. The ISDR Secretariat will brief the Task Force on progress made in this regard at an appropriate time.

REQUIREMENTS OF DEVELOPING COUNTRIES. The ISDR Secretariat will also identify the requirements of developing countries in disaster reduction and formulate, for consideration by the Task Force, suitable proposals to enable these countries to deal effectively with the challenges posed by disasters.

OTHER DECISIONS. The Task Force commended the ISDR Secretariat for the work being done on the expanded and updated terminology on disaster reduction and supported its continuation. The members of the Task Force will also contribute their inputs in this activity.

The ISDR Secretariat will prepare a paper designed to ensure the integration of disaster reduction in sustainable development in the context of the preparations for the World Summit on Sustainable Development to be held in Johannesburg in 2002. In addition, the Chair will address a letter to the Chairman of the preparatory committee of the Johannesburg conference explaining the work of the ISDR.

Concerning the expansion of the regional outreach of the ISDR, it was decided that there is need for increased co-operation and synergy between ISDR Secretariat and those agencies and organisations engaged in expanding their regional presence. 

For the time being, meetings of the Task Force will continue to be held in Geneva. The dates of the next meeting will be decided in consultation with the Task Force members.

The Chair, also on behalf of the members of the Task Force, paid tribute to Mr. Denis Martin Benn who contributed greatly to the work of ISDR with professionalism and dedication during his assignment as Director ad interim of the Secretariat for ISDR since September 2000.

ANNEX I

AGENDA

GENEVA, 3-4 MAY 2001

Palais Des Nations

Conference Room XXII (E-Building)

Thursday 3 May

Morning session 9.30-12.30

(including 30 min. coffee break)

INTERNAL MEETING 

OF THE MEMBERS OF THE INTER-AGENCY TASK FORCE

Afternoon session 14.30-17.30 

(including 30 min. coffee break)

1. Introductory statement by the Chair

2. Adoption of the Agenda (DOC TF3/1)

3. Briefing by the Director of the ISDR Secretariat

4. Reports from Task Force Working Groups

18.00 Reception 

Restaurant des Délégués 

(8th floor, main building)

Friday 4 May

Morning session 9.30-12.30 

(including 30 min. coffee break)

5. Revised Framework for the implementation of the Strategy (DOC TF3/2)

6. Involvement of the scientific community in disaster reduction (DOC TF3/3)

7. World Disaster Reduction Campaign 2001 (DOC TF3/4)

Afternoon session 14.30-17.30 

(including 30 min. coffee break)

8. Preparation of the Updated and Expanded Terminology on 

Disaster Reduction (DOC TF3/5)

9. Future activities and scope of the work of the Task Force

10. Any other business

11. Date of the Fourth Meeting of the Task Force
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Mr. Alan Mearns
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Ms. Maritta Koch‑Weser

represented by Mr. Johann Goldammer

Ms. Eva von Oelreich

accompanied Ms. M. Lundemo
Mr. Robert Hamilton 








Mr. Zadok Znaiidi 

represented by Mr. Vladimir Kakuosha
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represented by Mr. Sven Ehrlicher
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Mrs. Yvonne Dutra Maisonnave     could not attend
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could not attend
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Mr. Kerry Kutch - Permanent Mission at Geneva
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Mr. Ismayil Asadov - Permanent Mission at Geneva
Canada



Mr. Anton Jurkovich - Permanent Mission at Geneva
Dominican Republic

Ms. Magaly Bello de Kemper - Permanent Mission at Geneva
Ecuador


Mr. Juan Carlos Castrillon – Permanent Mission at Geneva
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Holy See
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Ms. M. Grazia Trozzi - Permanent Mission at Geneva
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Ms. S. Betton - Permanent Mission at Geneva
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Mr. Hajima Kishimori - Permanent Mission at Geneva
Luxembourg


Ms. Michèle Pranchère-Tomassini - Permanent Representative

Lybian Arab Jamahiriya

Mr. A. El Serry - Permanent Mission at Geneva

Madagascar


Ms. Yolande Pasea – Permanent Mission at Geneva

Morocco


Mr. Abdelfattah El Kadiri - Permanent Mission at Geneva





Mr. Hamid BOUJRADA – Directorate of Civil Protection

Netherlands


Mr. Eeuuke Faber – Permanent Mission at Geneva

New Zealand


Mr. John Schuyt – Permanent Mission at Geneva

Panama



Mr. Jorge F. Corrales H. – Permanent Mission at Geneva

Poland



Mr. Andrzej Sados - Permanent Mission at Geneva

Russian Federation

Ms. Yulia Gusynina – Permanent Mission at Geneva

Slovakia


Ms. Jana Bartosiewiczová – Permanent Mission at Geneva

Spain



Ms. Cristina Díaz – Permanent Mission at Geneva

Sudan



Mr. Abdalla Mohamed Yousif

Switzerland


Mr. Arno Wicki - Permanent Mission at Geneva

Mr. F. Stoessel – PLANAT





Mr. Markus Zimmermann - Swiss Disaster Relief

Turkey



Mr. Serhat Aksen - Permanent Mission at Geneva

Ibero-American Association
Mr. Juan San Nicolás Santamaría - President

Mr. Juan Pedro Lahore - Advisor

UN/ECE


Mr. Andreas Kahnert
WHO



Dr. Andre Griekspoor 

Dr. Winwin Kyu
UNICEF


Mr. David Bassiouni

UNCHS


Mr. Jorge Gavidia





Mr. Lars Ludvigsen

ECHO



Mr. André Mellard

OECD



Mr. Bernard Charles Hugonnier

� At the request of the majority of its members, starting with the present one, the meetings of the Inter-agency Task Force will include a half-day internal session reserved to members of the Task Force. The internal session took place on 3 May 2001 from 09:30 to 12:30.
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